The Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Avon held a special meeting on Wednesday, November 9, 2016, at the Avon Town Hall.  Present were Eric Johansen, Chair, Ames Shea, Vice Chair, Alternate Drew Bloom, Chester Bukowski, and Mackenzie Johnson.  Absent were Alternates Thomas McNeill and Vi Smalley.  Also present was John McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist.  

Mr. Johansen called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.

PUBLIC HEARING
November 9, 2016
Mr. Johansen read the Application of Mr. & Mrs. Carr, owners/applicants; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a 15-foot variance from the 30-foot rear yard setback requirement, to permit a 14-foot by 20-foot shed, located at 40 Beverly Drive in an R40 Zone.  Mr. Johansen also read all the relative information contained in the application file.
Mr. McCahill noted for the record that the new packet, which was mailed to the Board members for this meeting, included a picture of the proposed shed.  It also included a photo that Ms. Carr added to the file that shows, with orange stakes, the placement of the shed.
Ms. Carr stated that she had texted back and forth between her neighbors, Leanne & Joe DiGiuseppe, the evening of the last meeting on September 15, 2016.  She stated that the DiGiuseppes had agreed to come over their house that weekend, but never did.  Ms. Carr stated that she received a text message from Ms. DiGiuseppe on October 1st, in which Ms. DiGiuseppe asked if she could submit a letter of approval to the town or if she had to attend the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting.  Ms. Carr responded to the text by saying that they could submit the letter and that it did not matter whether they attended the meeting or not.  She noted that they did not buy the shed without the approval, so they would not be putting it up until next year anyway.  Ms. Carr stated that Ms. DiGiuseppe told her, via text message, that she and her husband would send a letter to the Town later that week.  Ms. Carr then continued to say that she had spoken with Mr. McCahill at a later date before the last regularly scheduled public hearing, and discovered that the DiGiuseppes had never submitted a letter.
Mr. McCahill noted for the record that he had included the minutes of the last public hearing (September 15, 2016) in the packet for tonight’s meeting to provide background information for any Board members who were not present at that hearing.
Mr. Johansen noted that he had wanted the neighbors to discuss any concerns and work it out amongst themselves.

Ms. Shea inquired as to whether the DiGiuseppes were aware of tonight’s meeting, to which Mr. McCahill responded that yes, they were given notice of the meeting.
Mr. Bukowski stated that there seemed to be no objections.

Mr. Johnson asked if Ms. Carr had copies of the text messages.  Ms. Carr responded that she only had one copy, but that she could show it to the Board.

Mr. McCahill noted that he had glanced at the text messages and deemed them too personal to be included in the record.

Ms. Carr stated that she believed she had summarized the text messages accurately.  Ms. Shea and Mr. Johansen both agreed that it was not necessary for them to see the text messages.

Ms. Carr stated, for the record, that she had found a previous text message exchange that occurred three weeks before the last public hearing, in which she offered to discuss the proposed shed with the DiGiuseppes, in person.  She added that, because she had been forthright in communicating with her neighbors, she was blindsided when they showed up to the last public hearing.

Mr. Bloom asked if the DiGiuseppes attended the last regularly scheduled meeting, the one that was ultimately cancelled on October 27, 2016.  To which, Ms. Carr replied that they did not.

Mr. McCahill clarified for Mr. Bloom that the DiGiuseppes were given notice of that cancelled meeting and tonight’s meeting, but didn’t show up to either.

There being no further comments, Mr. Johansen moved on to the next application on the agenda.
Mr. Johansen read the Application of Mary E. May, owner; Morgan Contracting, Inc., applicant; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a 20-foot variance from the 25-foot side yard setback requirement to permit a two-car garage addition, located at 50 Brookmoor Road in an R40 Zone.  Mr. Johansen also read all the relative information contained in the application file.
Mr. McCahill clarified, for the record, that the correspondence from North Star just demonstrated that, rather than dealing with the cost associated with a full survey, Mr. Morgan had the property line staked out so that it was very clear, visually, what the distance was to the proposed addition, and what he needed for a variance.
Mr. Morgan stated that the Mays had contracted with him to add a two car garage to the right side of their house, and to convert half of the existing garage to living space: a mudroom.
Mr. Johansen noted that this is a long, narrow property, with nowhere else to put the garage.

Mr. Morgan stated that the only location that they could come up with was the right side of the house.  He stated that the kitchen and existing garage are on that side of the house.  He looked at putting the garage in the front of the house, but it did not look attractive architecturally.  He mentioned that the style he has proposed is very similar to other houses on the street.
Mr. Johansen asked what the topography was like for the rear part of the lot.  Mr. Morgan responded that the land slopes downward for about 6-8 feet.

In response to Mr. Johansen’s question about the septic system, Mr. Morgan stated that the property is actually connected to the sewer, as of 2014.  He continued to explain that even if they still used a septic system, the construction would not interfere with it because the septic system is in the far back of the lot.
In response to Ms. Shea’s comments about adjacent property owners’ approval, Mr. McCahill clarified that the check marks indicated who the Town sent notices to, and noted that the Town received a response from the owners of the property at 44 Brookmoor Road.  This is the property most adjacent to the addition.
Mr. Johansen asked if Mr. Morgan was okay coming within 5 feet of the property line, as far as staying on the property during construction.  To which, Mr. Morgan replied that he was looking to go to 6 feet, and would not go closer than 5 feet.  The extra foot is just a buffer so that, in case the roof hangs over a little bit, he will still be in compliance.
In response to Mr. Johansen’s question about the regulation, Mr. McCahill answered that it is based on the foundation and that there is language in the regulation that allows for a two foot overhang.
Ms. Shea asked if Mr. McCahill was familiar with this location.  To which, Mr. McCahill stated that yes, he was.  He noted that he had been communicating with Mr. Morgan for at least a month, walking him through the process.  He stated that he has been out to the site.

There being no further input, the public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.
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Mr. Bloom motioned to GRANT, seconded by Mr. Bukowski, the Application of Mr. & Mrs. Carr, owners/applicants; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a 15-foot variance from the 30-foot rear yard setback requirement, to permit a 14-foot by 20-foot shed, located at 40 Beverly Drive in an R40 Zone.
Mr. Bloom noted, for the record, that the people who expressed concerns for this proposal at the first meeting did not attend the second and third meetings.

Ms. Shea agreed, adding that the aforementioned people were given notice of these subsequent meetings.

Mr. Johansen added that his only issue with granting this request was that a neighbor was showing opposition.  He stated that if there was no more opposition, he had no concerns.
The motion received unanimous approval.
Reason – The granting of the variance will be in harmony with the purpose and intent of these regulations, will accomplish substantial justice and will not be injurious to the neighborhood or otherwise detrimental to the public health, safety, and welfare.
Hardship – To deny would deprive the owner of a reasonable use of the property.

Ms. Shea motioned to GRANT, seconded by Mr. Johnson, Application of Mary E. May, owner; Morgan Contracting, Inc., applicant; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a 20-foot variance from the 25-foot side yard setback requirement to permit a two-car garage addition, located at 50 Brookmoor Road in an R40 Zone. 

The motion received unanimous approval.

Reason – The granting of the variance will be in harmony with the purpose and intent of these regulations, will accomplish substantial justice and will not be injurious to the neighborhood or otherwise detrimental to the public health, safety, and welfare.
Hardship – To deny would deprive the owner of a reasonable use of the property.

Mr. McCahill noted, for the record, that the next regularly scheduled meeting (November 17, 2016) is cancelled.  He stated that the next meeting will be held on December 15, 2016 at 7:30 PM.

Mr. McCahill also noted, for the record, that Mr. Bloom (formerly an alternate) was appointed as a regular member of the Board by the Town Council.  He added that there is an opening now for an alternate.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:19pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Sitara Gnanaguru, Clerk
